``Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Finance, Appropriation and Advisory Committee

Thursday, March 9, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 3/27/23

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting at 6:33pm.  In attendance were the Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz, Honorable John Marsi, Honorable Steven Sullivan, and Honorable Mark Landry.  FAA members present were Michael Mayotte, Joan Gardecki, and Ann Gaudreau.  Kerry Laskowski and Jon Currey were absent.  Also present was Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator. Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary, was absent.  
2. Town Administrator’s Report
      Mr. Ruda opened the meeting showing the actions taken by the Selectmen following our last 12/27/23 joint meeting. The following are the changes that he has made to his recommendations for the budget.    The resulting impacts to town services, are listed below: 

· Reduce Highway materials to a six-month level of funding.  There is no change to snow and ice.

· Replace approximately $50,000 into Fire Department expenses, overtime, cancer screening, etc.

· Fund FAA Reserve at Twenty Thousand Dollars

· Replace funding to police budget to retain both officers.  

· Replace six months of funding to Police Department Admin Assistant, who is slated to be laid off on July 1, 2023;
· Reduce 1 highway Truck Drive/Laborer to six months of funding.

· Reduce Treasurer/Collector Admin to Six months of funding.

· Reduce Assessor Clerk to six months of funding.

· Replace minimal funding to Town clerk’s budget to allow for management of elections and services through FY24, projecting minimal election costs and staffing.  What this means is that two officers will be minimally funded through the fiscal year.  The Fire Department will receive additional maintenance, cancer screens and partial expenses and overtime through the fiscal year and the FAA Reserve will have minimal funding to address minor emergency funding issues. 
·   What this means is that the highway department will be shorthanded in the winter months; loss of two staff members from the Town Hall in the Treasurer/Collector and Assessor’s office, we will be without an ACO in six months, the police will be without an admin assistant for six months, we will not have funding for mandated costs such as a social worker in the police department, Chapter 90 money planned for bridge demolition and matching grant funding will be redirected toward immediate road maintenance needs.  If we transfer funds from stabilization we can provide for food inspections in the Board of Health budget, grant and project design to provide minimal funding to address dam inspections and stormwater reports along with maintaining grants that are underway or in the application phase and finally, to increase the municipal energy account and IT related items.  
·   What this budget does not fix is we are unable to increase service levels for our shared Health Agent and housing complaints will fall significantly behind.  We will have to underfund the helpdesk meaning that IT issues may need to be unaddressed or more costly to secure a vendor outside of the contract to repair.  We do not fund OPEB.  No money budgeted for landfill compliance and testing, reduce amount in our legal to recover money for compliance/testing and remediation, no professional dues or memberships, minimal for town hall HVAC seasons maintenance  which is costly just to switch over for AC to heat each year, no seasonal help for building and grounds, cemetery maintenance will fall to the wayside and a big hit on our bond rating and ability to borrow.   
Mark Landry stated that this is a grim budget and a lot of time and resources have gone into it.  Kerry Cyganiewicz stated the voters will need to get the information they need.  Steven Sullivan suggested everyone come to a meeting or if they have any questions reach out to the Town Administrator, instead of social media.  Regarding the DCRSD budget Cathleen Carmignani, Chair of the school Committee stated that they voted last Wednesday on a budget of $11,308,391, which is a level service budget.  

1 (a) Vote to approve the Town Administrator’s FY24 Reduced Budget Recommendations -  John Marsi motioned to approve the Town Administrator’s draft  FY24 reduction budget, or any other action relative thereto.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.  
(b) FAA Vote:  Joan Gardecki motioned to recommend the FY24 reduced budget in the amount of $20,971,226.  Ann Gaudreau seconded.  Unanimous 3-0.

3.     Board of Selectmen Vote to Call a Special Election for April 25. 2023 – Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to call a special election for April 25, 2023 for the purposes of asking the voters to vote on allowing the Town to assess an additional sum in real estate and personal property taxes for the purposes of operational expense for the Dudley-Charlton Regional School District and operational expenses for the Town of Dudley.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
4.   Board of Selectmen Vote on Opting In to Walk In Voting – Lori Smith, Town Clerk, came before the Board.  She stated the Board of Registrars met prior to tonight’s meeting and unanimously voted to recommend to the Selectmen to opt in to in person early voting.  Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to opt in to walk in voting for the April 25, 2023 Special Election on the following three days, between the hours of 8:30AM and 4:00PM on April 18, 2023, April 19, 2023 and April 20, 2023 with the specific location in the Town Hall and related instruction to be determined and posted by the Town Clerk.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

5.  Board of Selectmen Vote to transmit the following Question to the Town Clerk for the April 25, 2023 Special Election Ballot – Mr. Ruda stated that the figures have changed since the posting of this agenda.  Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to send the following question to the April 25, 2023 Special Election Ballot to the Town Clerk:  Question 1 – Shall the Town of Dudley be allowed to assess an additional $4,846,597.00 in real estate and personal property taxes for the purposes of operational expenses for the Dudley-Charlton Regional School District in the amount of $3,172,083.00 and operational expenses for the Town of Dudley in the amount of $1,674,514.00 for fiscal year beginning July 1, 2023? Mark Landry seconded. Mike Mayotte stated the this is a very big number and wants voters to understand that this number will bring us back to level funding without using our Stabilization Account.  The figure for the schools includes the feasibility study for a new school as well as other capital projects (roofs).  Unanimous 5-0.
6.  Public Hearing:
Chairman Johnson opened the FY24 Budget Public Hearing at 6:39pm to consider passage of the April 25, 2023 override. 

Town Clerk – Lori Smith - With the override she would not have to cut hours in my department as well as retain sick time buy back.  Her expenses will be level funded, elections too.  Regarding the census, it is difficult to cut since postage is going up as well as the dog licenses, the costs have increased.  She cannot estimate the bylaw codification costs since it depends on how many changes are at each town meeting.  She retains $4,200 for that purpose.  All other costs are annual maintenance fees. 
Assessor – Lisa Berg – With the override she would not have to cut her Clerk’s salary.  Her Longevity Pay will be increasing too.  She kept her education and expenses in her budget but needed to increase $824 for Vision Appraisal Cloud.  Also interim adjustments went up and the personal property software costs increased. 

Library – Drusilla Carter – Most of her budget is mandated by the State.  If the override passes she will not have to worry about accreditation.  The state requires a 2.5% increase each year.  Also necessary expenses such as materials, utilities and maintenance will stay intact. 

Highway Department – Jeff Murray- If the override passes the foreman’s position would stay intact.  The most significant change would be the 2% increase in obligations for union employees and the existing budget will remain level funded.  Also the Building and Grounds department could hire a seasonal employee for the summer to help with mowing etc. 

Board of Health – Jennifer Cournoyer – If the override passes she would like to get a full time health agent in the amount of $80,000. Food inspections have increased $5,000 but all other items would be level funded. 

Veteran’s Agent – Stephen Rogerson – If the override passes it would be very position for the veteran community.  At this time she is consistently trying to switch state benefits to a federal pension for veterans’ ill or due to active duty issues. 

Accountant – Deb Thibaudeau – Her budget didn’t change much other than her salary that was decreased.  She does not have a full-time assistant but someone filling in 10 hours/week.  

Police – Chief Karlowicz -  If the override passes he could retain the officers cut, detective salary would stay in place and education.  Increases due to contractual obligations, fuel, education and expenses have increased as well. 
Treasurer/Collector – Richard Carmignani – If the override passes all salaries and certifications are intact.  Software upgrades are fine.  We do not need to expand this year since we have enough capacity.  Increases in the budget for postage, Medicare as well.  There was a 6% increase in health insurance, the trust funds the insurance and has overcapitalized since the previous years they have been cannibalized.  Also we added new vehicles, updates on some of our infrastructure such as a drone, notary insurance etc.  The town has limited exposure.  OPEB Trust needs to be increased since it is our rainy day fund.  
Fire Department – Chief Kochanowski – If the override passes his budget will be level funded.  Most of his budget is contractual but will fund cancer screenings and emergency management too.  He would include the two positions that will save up to $60,000 in overtime.  Career experience has an increase as well as the call firefighters.  All items that were reduced to $1 will be restored. 
Dudley-Charlton Regional School District (DCRSD) – Superintendent Lamarche – Total budget $13,208,391.  The school has fixed costs but other adjustments.  Also contract obligations since they are the largest employer in Dudley and Charlton.  Transportation costs increased, employee benefits, OSD increased 14%, utilities and beyond.  IT in all schools increased.  He would like to restore one position for $45,000. Also need to take into account the roof, capital improvements, and the feasibility study.  This study must be completed by June 2023 for the Massachusetts School Building Authority for approval otherwise they are passed by and another school gets funding.  

Chairman Johnson closed the hearing at 7:38pm. John Marsi motioned to accept the FY24 draft budget, that considers a successful passage of the override.  Mark Landry seconded. Unanimous 5-0. 
Regarding the former motion from the FAA, 3(b) Deb Thibaudeau requested an amended amount of the total budget to include the Enterprise Account and school assessments.   Joan Gardecki motioned to amend the previous vote (3(b)) and to recommend the FY24 reduced budget in the amount of $29,560,877.  Ann Gaudreau seconded.  Unanimous 3-0.

Kerry Cyganiewicz requested Lisa Berg explain the effect on the Annual Tax Bill with a 2.5% override amount of $4,846,597.  He would like to have the voters be informed.  Ms. Berg stated that the average single-family value is $360,942 with a current tax rate of $10.16/thousand.  That brings the average tax bill (annually) to $3,667.17. With the override the average single-family assessment is $360,942 and the tax rate with override would be $13.50 that brings the average tax bill (annually) to $4,872.72.  The increase to the tax rate is $3.34 so the average increase per tax bill per year would be $1,205.55.  He thanked her for the clarification. 
7.  Old Business:

Update on Brandon Rd. Mill Race Bridge – Jeff Murray stated that the bidder have been notified and a contract is being completed.  Demo of the bridge will start in April 2023. 

8.  Departmental Communication:
Mark Landry thanked everyone, all department heads and the Town Administrator for all their hard work on the upcoming budget.  

9.  Adjournment:

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to adjourn at 7:56pm. John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board
       Draft of Budget

       DCRSD Operational Override Handout
       Revenue – Local Receipts

       Article X – Appendix A – Bottom Line Budget for FY 2024

